
TOWN COUNCIL


JAMESTOWN, RHODE ISLAND


October 12, 1993

A regular meeting of the Jamestown Town Council was called to order at the Jamestown Philomenian Library conference room, 26 North Road at 7:43 PM by Council President Fred F. Pease. The following members were present:


Paul A. Robertson, Vice-President


Richard A. Hines


Mark E. Liberati


Steven M. McInnis

Also present were:


Frances H. Shocket, Town Administrator


Theresa C. Donovan, CMC, Town Clerk


Thomas P. Tighe, Chief of Police


Steven J. Goslee, Public Works Director


George Meservey, Town Planner


J. Christopher Powell, Conservation Commission Chair


David F. Bouchard, Enterprise Committee Chair


James A. Donnelly, Esq., Town Solicitor


AWARDS, PRESENTATIONS AND ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS
1)
Declaration of Down Syndrome Awareness Month (October 1993)

Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Robertson to adopt a proclamation declaring October, 1993 as Down Syndrome Awareness Month in the form presented and authorize Council President Pease to execute same. So voted.


SITTING AS ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGE LICENSING COMMISSION
1)
Application for license renewals and transfer

Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Robertson to order the following renewal and transfer applications advertised for public hearing on November 8. So voted by 4 in favor, none opposed and Councilor Liberati abstaining.


CLASS A

East Ferry Liquors, Inc.


dba East Ferry Liquors


9 Ferry Wharf


CLASS B - LIMITED

Phyllis L. Bedard


dba Trattoria Simpatico


13 Narragansett Avenue


CLASS B - VICTUALER

New England Golf Course Management, Inc.


dba The Caddy Shack


aka Jamestown Golf and Country Club


245 Conanicus Avenue (lower level rear)


CLASS B - VICTUALER (continued)

Alexander Enterprises, Inc.


dba Narragansett Cafe


25 Narragansett Avenue


Jamestown Oyster Bar, Inc.


dba Jamestown Oyster Bar


22 Narragansett Avenue


Jamestown Country Club Restaurant, Inc.


dba Jamestown Country Club Restaurant


245A Conanicus Avenue (upper level front)


Oral's Specialty Food Service Management, Inc.


dba Schoolhouse Cafe


14 Narragansett Avenue


D M Conanicus Corporation


dba Bay View Bar and Grill


fka Tugg's and Marina Cabaret


53 Conanicus Avenue (Unit 1-R)


CLASS B - TAVERN

Long Wharf Marina Restaurant, Inc.


dba The Bay Voyage


150 Conanicus Avenue


CLASS D - FULL

Conanicut Yacht Club


40 Bay View Drive


Portuguese American Citizens Club


11 Pemberton Avenue


Transfer and renewal:

CLASS B - VICTUALER


JBK Corporation


dba Junction 40 Restaurant and Pub


40 Narragansett Avenue


Transferring to:


Double Eagle Restaurant and Pub, Inc.


dba Double Eagle Restaurant and Pub


40 Narragansett Avenue


CONSENT AGENDA
Councilor Robertson: Remove #2 and 8. Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Robertson to approve the consent agenda with the exception of items #2 and 8. So voted. The amended consent agenda consisted of:

1)
Adoption of minutes: 09/27/93 (regular meeting)

3)
Copy of minutes of Zoning Board of Review meeting: 08/24/93

4)
Notice of fundraiser "Roast" re: Newport County Community Mental Health Center

5)
Invitation to "South County Remembered" (10/13/93)

6)
RIDOT: Information Directory

7)
Copies of minutes of Enterprise Committee meetings (6/10, 8/12 and 9/23/93)

9)
Notice of adopted strategy of the South County Regional Transportation Forum Task Force

8)
Copy of Resolution from City of East Providence requesting reduction of the State Sales Tax

Motion by Councilor Robertson, seconded by Councilor McInnis that the Council support East Providence in its request for reduction of sales tax. Councilor Liberati: Reducing the sales tax may increase income or property tax, which I cannot support; this probably affects them more as a border city. Councilor Hines: We should possibly table this and consider a resolution of our own. Councilor Robertson withdrew his motion. Motion by Councilor Hines, seconded by Councilor Robertson to table this matter until the next meeting (10/25/93). So voted.

2)
Bills and Payroll

Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Robertson to approve bills and payroll with the amendment as noted by the Administrator to include compensation to the National Guard for transportation of water. So voted by 4 in favor, none opposed and Councilor McInnis abstaining.


EXECUTIVE SESSION ANNOUNCEMENT
Solicitor: I have three items of real estate negotiation to discuss with Council as scheduled. (no objection from Council)


PUBLIC HEARINGS
1)
A PROPOSED AMENDMENT TO SECTION 18-4 OF CHAPTER 18 OF THE CODE OF ORDINANCES OF THE TOWN OF JAMESTOWN:


That Section 18-4 (b) of Chapter 18 of the Code of Ordinances of the Town of Jamestown is hereby amended to repeal the following:



CONTROLLED


INTERSECTION LOCATION

LOCATION OF SIGNS


TYPE

Beacon Avenue and


Beacon Avenue (southbound)
Stop Sign



Neptune Street


(northwest corner)


Seaside Drive and


Seaside Drive (southbound)
Stop Sign



Frigate Street


(northwest corner)

Council President Pease declared the hearing open and read the proposed amendment.

Christine Ariel: Nothing has changed since signs installed with regard to intersection characteristics; severe public safety issue on Beacon Avenue; drag strip mentality will return if these signs removed; hazardous to pedestrians, children and pets; stop sign at Neptune has helped reduce speed; please reject proposed amendment.

Cecil Campot: The signs are ridiculous; should be removed; children should be in their own yards.

Timothy Wasco: The previous Council faced a situation where dozens of tickets were given out, so they responded to complaints; there is no ideal solution; stop signs are better solution than tickets and speeding.

David Bouchard: Signs are valuable tools for controlling intersection traffic safely, but one that is located where there are only 4 houses, people ignore and drive right through.

Lawrence Bonier: I used to live on Beacon; so fed up with speeding, sold house and moved to Spanker; stop signs are needed, if just for the sake of breaking up the speedway; there is merit for keeping signs at both locations.

W. Randall Tyson: I have a problem with having stops at the limited intersection of Neptune and Beacon; however, Seaside and Frigate is a major intersection; the Town needs to repaint crosswalks near the beach and clubhouse; I favor keeping the Seaside sign; congested area.

Richard Wing: There is a conflict of logic with numerous 4-way stops; people driving through believe the other people coming into the intersection have to stop; I suggest signs along Beacon only.

James Tobin: I was told the rationale for Neptune was to get people to slow down as they left Route 138 and entered residential neighborhood; support proposed amendment for this intersection; southbound is helping but needs to be clearly visible; northbound is blown right through.

Ms. Ariel: I ask Council to paint lines at each of the stops with four foot letters saying STOP; if Council will be voting to take down signs, we need an alternate plan; cannot have police sitting there all the time.

Councilor Liberati: We had a comprehensive stop sign ordinance passed; hearing at that time; Jamestown Shores Association (JSA) was in favor; recent requests for removal resulted in the Police Chief and Administrator reviewing and making recommendations; what is JSA's feeling on the proposal?

Carol Nelson-Lee: I am married to the President of JSA; JSA is taking no position on the proposal before you.

Mr. Bouchard: I was president of JSA when the initial issue came up; limited number of members at the meeting, but majority voted to support signs.

Councilor Hines: Using a stop sign solely to control speed is ineffective; too many tend to get ignored; speeding problem on Beacon and Seaside.

Mr. Tobin: 98% of people living in the area respect the signs; they have done the job; neighborhood with a lot of young children.

Councilor Robertson: Neptune looks like a driveway to a stranger; stop signs should not be used to reduce speeders; police department will have to enforce speed limit; most speeders fined in the past were people that live there; putting signs were people would least expect to find them creates a more dangerous situation.

Councilor McInnis: Chief Tighe's recommendation is respected; decrease in vandalism is noted, but that does not necessarily indicate acceptance; I support the proposed amendment.

Ms. Ariel: You can put up "Stop Ahead" signs to warn people of upcoming intersection control; there is no justification for removal.

Mr. Tyson: There is an entirely different situation between the two proposals with regard to pedestrians and traffic.

Chief Tighe: I was originally in favor of all signs put up; major concern is public safety; felt traffic exiting onto Beacon from Route 138 had to be controlled; additional crosswalk painting and warning signs would help; southbound at Neptune not necessary and will especially not be when entrance ramp is installed; totally in favor of eliminating southbound sign at Beacon and Neptune; more ambivalent about southbound at Seaside and Frigate.

Council President Pease: There should be a painted crosswalk and STOP in the road at the beach on Seaside near Frigate; paint SLOW on Beacon when exiting Route 138; I am inclined to leave both signs the way they are; Seaside needs it and Beacon is soon to change.

Motion by Councilor Robertson, seconded by Councilor Liberati to eliminate the southbound stop sign at Beacon Avenue at Neptune Street. Councilor Liberati: I would rather err on the side of caution; issues are safety and speed; painting would help; will vote against proposal and leave signs. Councilor McInnis: I will vote to remove the one sign at Neptune Street in accordance with Chief Tighe's comments. Councilor Hines: Stop signs should not be dedicated to the control of speed; I would support the proposition. Motion so voted by 3 in favor, Councilors Liberati and Pease opposed.

Solicitor: No action is required on the Seaside Drive sign unless Council is actively repealing it. Council President Pease: The Administrator is directed to discuss painting and further signage with Mr. Goslee.


OPEN FORUM
1)
Scheduled Requests to Address

a) Timothy Baker, president, Jamestown Village Association (JVA) re: downtown parking issues: JVA analyzed parking problems experienced downtown this past summer; Council adopted changes to the ordinance that provided some relief, but there are very few areas of long term parking; need exists and Town must address; Downtown Parking Committee (DPC) and Planning Commission (PC) have done nothing to relieve the problem; zoning ordinance addresses off street, long term parking; the marina downtown is the only one not able to comply; JVA suggests that amending the zoning definition of marina would relieve the situation; needs to be addressed before next summer. Mr. Meservey: This went to the PC in April; the decided not to make any changes; the property in question has a long history; it will be on the PC's 10/20 meeting agenda. Councilor Liberati: I have been serving on the DPC; we are clearly in favor of using Conanicut Marine Services' (CMS) boat storage area for long term parking; that would be no higher use of the property than boat storage; the zoning variance granted to CMS was very specific; neighbors vehemently disagree that the whole issue should be revisited; it is logical, though, to allow parking. Councilor McInnis: An amendment to the zoning ordinance might not affect the provisions of special exception. Councilor Liberati: I suggest work session with PC and DPC. Mr. Meservey: This will be coming up as part of the process of amending the entire ordinance in compliance with State law. Solicitor: On that basis, I suggest waiting to see how it is resolved, rather than face accusation of spot zoning. Councilor Robertson (to Solicitor): Give recommendation to Council about what can be done if PC cannot move forward on it.

Mr. Tyson: I am on the DPC and JVA; this was brought to the PC, who acted upon it once and refuses to act upon it again; there is no use passing the ball back to them; Council needs to take definitive action; the best interest of the community is not to let people park overnight up and down Conanicus Avenue.

William Munger: All marinas are in a commercial zone, but I am the only one who cannot use my boat storage area for parking.

Mr. Wing: The bridge toll plaza, sewer treatment plant, golf course and pro shop, restaurant and police department are all commercial endeavors and surround that property; the use has drastically changed in last 20 years, but ordinance has not responded.

Mr. Meservey: The Comprehensive Community Plan says not to expand commercial districts at all; that would have to first be amended; should be public work sessions on zoning ordinance amendments in April or May. Councilor Hines: A work session is needed along with Solicitor's opinion. Councilor Robertson: With the appropriate parties present at the work session (zoning, planning, JVA). Discussion between Council, Solicitor and Mr. Munger regarding special exception restrictions and zoning board experience. Motion by Councilor Robertson, seconded by Councilor McInnis to conduct a work session with the planning and zoning boards on November 1 at 7:30 PM at the library, if possible. So voted.

2)
Non‑Agenda Requests to Address

Glen Williams, 37 Cole Street: I want to start bicycle rental business downtown on Town property next summer at East Ferry, near hot dog stand; have not filled out applications for licenses yet; need Council's feeling before proceeding; no more than 25 bikes; no mopeds; would have liability contract that renters would sign; good for local business; first business. Councilor Robertson: I suggest you speak to JVA. Council President Pease: I agree, and apply for licenses. Councilor McInnis: You must go through process; we cannot predict outcome.

Mr. Wasco: (Another petition re: Spindrift Street connector road submitted); I would like to address Council about this as scheduled under Reports.


REPORTS OF BOARDS, COMMITTEES AND TOWN OFFICIALS

1)
Frances H. Shocket, Town Administrator

a)
General report

Additionally:

Business Records Corporation Contract: This is a proposed contract regarding the Clerk's records. Ms. Donovan: We have used this company for 17 years and have just completed our second 3-year contract with them; they are offering a 4-year contract at the same rate we paid under the last contract; BRC performs microfilming, binding and indexing of our land evidence records; they are a sole source provider of these three services, so are exempt under new State legislation regarding bidding; we have been very satisfied with their service. No objection by Council; Administrator to sign contract.

Water Supply: We need to double up on Guard's efforts to transport water; have contacted legislative delegation for assistance; cannot wait for assurance of financial relief before seeking 200,000 gallons of water per day from Guard; it would cost between $1 and 2 million to suspend water line under walkway of Jamestown-Verrazzano Bridge. Councilor Hines: It could be foolhardy to set up a temporary line over the old bridge because we do not know how long it will take to set up nor how long our water shortage will last; that bridge is scheduled for demolition. Motion by Councilor Hines, seconded by Councilor McInnis that the Administrator pursue a delivery schedule by the Guard per day to 200,000 gallons. So voted.

West Ferry Marina Certification Program: Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Hines to approve the Maguire Group bid. So voted.

Spindrift/Nautilus Streets Connector Road: Motion by Councilor Hines, seconded by Councilor Robertson that Council send a cover letter with the PC's letter and forward both to RIDOT. Mr. Wasco: This is better than the original plan; neighbors would prefer gravel; most concerned with narrow road. Mr. Tobin: I agree it is acceptable. Motion so voted.

Unfunded Mandates: Motion by Councilor Liberati, seconded by Councilor Hines to support a resolution proposed by the Administrator opposing unfunded mandates. So voted.

2)
Planning Commission

a)
Thomas Feeney's unexpired term

Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Robertson to remove Thomas Feeney from the Planning Commission due to unexplained absences. So voted. Motion by Councilor Robertson, seconded by Councilor McInnis to advertise the vacancy. So voted.

b)
Spindrift Avenue/Nautilus Street connector (previously addressed)

3)
Conservation Commission re: Comprehensive Water Resource Planning

Mr. Powell: This proposes better use of the water we have through state of the art conservation methods; we ask Council to review and discuss this during your next Water and Sewer meeting (distributed to Councilors); the CC is willing to work on it, as is the Planner, as a long range solution.

4)
Theresa C. Donovan, CMC re: Historical Preservation Commission response on Town Hall rehabilitation

Ms. Donovan: This is for Council's information; I looked into grant funding of needed repairs to Town Hall last year; this is advising that the project appears suitable, but funds are exhausted at this time.

5)
Enterprise Committee's request to postpone East Ferry report

Mr. Bouchard: The EC will not be able to meet Council's 10/25 deadline; revaluation information will not be available until mid-November; we have been meeting every two weeks; would probably be ready toward end of January. Councilor McInnis: Revaluation information will be irrelevant until new tax rate set in March and we cannot wait that long. Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Robertson to extend the final report deadline to Council's November 8 meeting. So voted.

6)
Harbor Management Commission's request for approve of bid acceptance re: West Ferry Marina Certification Program (marina perimeter limit)

(previously addressed)


UNFINISHED BUSINESS

1)
Fort Wetherill Utilization Committee - 1 vacancy (boat owner or marine related individual)

Councilor Hines: Councilor McInnis and I have talked to all candidates except one; we will continue this to the 10/25 meeting.

2)
Solicitor report on proposed closure of portion of Steamboat Street

Solicitor: RIGL 24-6-1 and following requires notice to abutting owners to abandon a street or any portion thereof; you must then advertise and conduct a public hearing; abutters may claim damages. Councilor Robertson: I recommend we fill the hole with a load of gravel. Administrator and Mr. Goslee will address.


COMMUNICATIONS
Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Robertson to accept all communications. So voted.

1)
Letter re: proposed North Road improvements


a)
Elizabeth L. Kane

2)
CRMC notice of Public Hearing (September 28, 1993) re: Application of Dr. John Yashar (Plat 9, Lot 792)


a)
Copy of letter from Thomas A. Todd, FAIA, AICP to CRMC


NEW BUSINESS

1)  
Request of the North End Fire Station Committee of the Jamestown Fire Department to schedule work session with Town Council re: acquisition of land

Mr. Wing: After speaking to the Building Official, 3 Town-owned suitable properties were examined: a) 50 acres between Sisson and Gladding on East Shore Road, b) the old landfill, and c) that which used to belong to Ernest Hull south of Janet Caswell's on North Road; the old Hull property is favored of the 3 for its central location and probable future improvement to the road; we are looking to do the planning and move ahead with construction, but need to first acquire property or a portion thereof; to be done completely with outside funds until completed and turned over to the Town; estimate $70,000 through donations of funds and workmanship; this property is within the watershed. Councilor Robertson: There has been discussion of moving the highway department to the transfer station site; combined use construction could be helpful. Mr. Wing: That location is too remote for swift response. Ms. Shocket: How would the department equip that station? Mr. Wing: That is up to the Board of Fire Wardens.

Joseph Piotti: Our objective is to deploy apparatus to north end locations as quickly as possible; department has many pieces of equipment (Town properties)that are stored outside due to lack of room; they are serviced on private property (Fire Chief's garage); this building would meet those needs without spending money on purchasing property; minimal maintenance costs; trying to approach in a constructive manner.

Mr. Wing: Our only station is a wooden building, alarmed but not sprinkled; we run the risk of losing everything if we have a fire there. Discussion. Council consensus: Need clarification of specific needs (equipment to be housed, size of building necessary, etc.).

Mr. Tobin: The taxpayers at north end of island would like to see some services located in our area; minimal cost proposed.

John Brittain: We are not looking for new equipment at north end; about 34 members (little less than 1/2 the department) live at the north end; will probably be relocating backup equipment there; new highway will present new response problems.

Council consensus: Come back with more information and a work session will be scheduled.

2)
Proposed relocation of Town Council meetings from Library Conference room to Jamestown Town Hall

Motion by Councilor Robertson, seconded by Councilor McInnis to move Council meetings back to Town Hall except for public hearings. So voted, effective 10/18.


EXECUTIVE SESSION
Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Robertson to enter executive session at 11:14 PM. So voted.

Council returned to regular session at 11:44 PM. Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Robertson to seal the minutes of the executive session to the public. So voted.


ADJOURNMENT
There being no further business before the Council, motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Robertson to adjourn the regular meeting at 11:45 PM. So voted.

Attest:

Theresa C. Donovan, CMC

Town Clerk

xc:
Town Council Members (5)


Town Administrator


Town Solicitor


Administrative Circulation






